The Council of RCRC

2750 Atlantic Ave

Rochester, NY 14526

Rev. Gerard Dykstra

c/o Form of Subscription Revision Task Force

2850 Kalamazoo Ave SE

Grand Rapids, MI 49560

Wednesday, December 12, 2007

Dear Rev. Dykstra:

The following is feedback from the Rochester Christian Reformed Church regarding the proposed revision of the Form of Subscription, as requested in your August 27 letter to CRC councils and pastors.

The members of RCRC were given the opportunity to provide feedback on the Form of Subscription (FOS) Revision Task Force’s report. Six members responded, providing detailed and thoughtful comments. Five of these expressed various degrees of support for the revisions, while one expressed serious concerns and the hope that Synod doesn’t accept the proposed revisions.
The member who opposed the revisions agreed that it is right to make clear that Scripture takes priority over our confessions. However, she was concerned that with the weakening of the FOS the baby would be thrown out with the bath water, and the confessional nature of our denomination lost. She found in the revised FOS the implication that the confessions, being “faithful for their time and place,” are irrelevant for today. She indicated that she would like to see “much more affirming language regarding the relevance and importance of the bulk of the catechism. While she allows the possibility that a change in the FOS is needed, she sees this revision as going too far. Finally, she desired clarification regarding the emphasis put on church plants, and would like to know how the church responses differed between the church plants and existing churches.

The other five who responded were in support of the revisions, with specific comments given below: 
1) This respondent found the report “lucid, candid, and as helpful a document as could be imagined,” and expressed gratitude for the work of the committee. He agreed completely that the current FOS, which expresses support for the confessions in a negative way, tends to shut down discussions. He felt that it has a danger of pressuring would-be office bearers to be “blur their eyes when signing”, compromising the purity which the FOS is seeking, though all too often the office bearers are simply unaware of the content of the confessions they are agreeing to support. He points out that at RCRC, as in many CRC churches, those who sign the current FOS are allowed to make a signing statement indicating points of disagreement—a practice which effectively nullifies the current intent of the CRC, placing all control of doctrinal purity in the hands of the local churches. While he says he is not uncomfortable with this, he would prefer that, if the current FOS is maintained, the “CRC require local bodies to issue statements of exceptions made for office bearers at the local level.” Far preferable, though, is the revised version of the FOS proposed by the committee. This respondent was also glad that the proposed revision would tend to required signers to take seriously their responsibility to know the confessions and bring their concerns or disagreements to the church body for consideration. 

2) The second positive respondent was “thoroughly impressed with the depth of thought and concern that went into the committee’s work” and expressed strong support for the recommendations, only suggesting that “him” in the last word of the first paragraph of the covenant be capitalized.

3) The third positive respondent appreciated the statement that “any regulatory instrument that is adopted by the church ought to be an invitation to the office bearers of the church to participate in this ongoing reflection rather than a document that precludes or hinders such reflection.” She supported the title “covenant of ordination” as being more positive and unifying. She believes that the current FOS is not sufficiently explained or taught about or understood by those who sign it, and that more contemporary language and presentation would help a great deal.
4) The fourth was generally happy with the proposed revisions. Saying that the current FOS is “over the top” in its requirements, he thought the committee did a good job of maintaining the importance of the confessions while recognizing that they represent the Church’s best understanding in their contexts. He suggested that the committee should do more work clarifying or outlining what will happen when signers of the new FOS do disagree with the confessions. He appreciates that the revised FOS makes Scripture the one non-negotiable, while hoping that we aren’t “opening Pandora’s box” in the process. 
5) The final respondent, myself, is very much in favor of the revised FOS, and found the report to be excellent in its summary of the issues surrounding the FOS and current ordination practice. I personally appreciate the value and insight in the confessions but find that they are fallible—and opinion which has been shared by all the clergy I have spoken to about them. One might be tempted to suggest that a better solution than revising the FOS is to revise (and “modernize”?) the confessions, while still having the FOS require adherence to them. However, because confessions of any sort are prey to fallibility, not being inspired in the manner of Scripture, a FOS which requires adherence to them will always result in the problems we find today. The revised FOS is the only legitimate solution to the problem because it both (a) acknowledges the high place accorded to the confessions, (b) maintains the supremacy of Scripture, and (c) requires that signers agree to pursue difficulties they have with the confessions. Contrary to the fear that a “weaker” FOS will relegate the confessions to the place of historical curiosities, it is my hope that this latter requirement will bring the confessions front and center, and increase the contact members have with them. 
The Council would like to thank the committee for their work on this matter, and for their willingness to seek input from members of the CRC community.
Yours truly,

Tim Collins, Elder
for the RCRC Council

